

The designated teacher for looked-after and previously looked-after children

Statutory guidance on their roles and responsibilities

XX 2017

Contents

[Summary 4](#_Toc490752834)

[About this guidance 4](#_Toc490752835)

[Expiry or review date 4](#_Toc490752836)

[What legislation does this guidance refer to? 4](#_Toc490752837)

[Who is this guidance for? 4](#_Toc490752838)

[Main points 5](#_Toc490752839)

[What does this mean for you? 6](#_Toc490752840)

[Why looked-after and previously looked-after children need the support of a designated teacher? 7](#_Toc490752841)

[The role of the governing body 7](#_Toc490752842)

[The role of the designated teacher for looked-after and previously looked-after children 10](#_Toc490752843)

[Supporting looked-after children 14](#_Toc490752844)

[Developing the Personal Education Plan (PEP) 14](#_Toc490752845)

[Transfer of the official school PEP record 18](#_Toc490752846)

[Transfer out of care 18](#_Toc490752847)

[Supporting looked-after and previously looked-after children 19](#_Toc490752848)

[Pupil Premium Plus (PP+) 19](#_Toc490752849)

[Raising awareness and staff training 21](#_Toc490752850)

[Special educational needs (SEN) and mental health 22](#_Toc490752851)

[Relationships beyond the school 23](#_Toc490752852)

[Working with local authorities 24](#_Toc490752853)

[Working with carers and parents 25](#_Toc490752854)

[Exclusions 26](#_Toc490752855)

[Further information 27](#_Toc490752856)

[Useful resources and external organisations 27](#_Toc490752857)

[Other relevant departmental advice and statutory guidance 28](#_Toc490752858)

[Annex 1 Useful questions in developing effective practice 29](#_Toc490752859)

[Planning 29](#_Toc490752860)

[Raising staff awareness 29](#_Toc490752861)

[Admissions 29](#_Toc490752862)

[Record keeping and transfer 30](#_Toc490752863)

[Promoting inclusive schooling and good home-school communication 30](#_Toc490752864)

[Promoting inclusive schooling: curriculum and options 30](#_Toc490752865)

[Promoting high expectations and achievement 31](#_Toc490752866)

[Special Educational Needs (SEN) 31](#_Toc490752867)

[Exclusions 32](#_Toc490752868)

[Promoting health (including mental health) 32](#_Toc490752869)

[Pastoral support 33](#_Toc490752870)

[Study support 33](#_Toc490752871)

[Annex 2 Glossary 34](#_Toc490752872)

# Summary

## About this guidance

This is statutory guidance from the Department for Education, issued under sections 20(4) and 20A(4) of the Children and Young Persons Act 2008. This means that the governing bodies of maintained schools, academy proprietors and the designated staff member at maintained schools and academies must have regard to it when promoting the educational attainment of looked-after and previously looked-after children[[1]](#footnote-2).

This guidance replaces previous guidance under the name *The role and responsibilities of the designated teacher for looked-after children,* issued in 2009.

## Expiry or review date

This guidance will next be reviewed in June 2020.

## What legislation does this guidance refer to?

Section 20 of the Children and Young Persons Act 2008 (“the 2008 Act”).

Section 20A of the 2008 Act inserted by section 5 of the Children and Social Work Act 2017 (“the 2017 Act”).

Section 2E of the Academies Act 2010 inserted by section 6 of the 2017 Act.

The Designated Teacher (Looked-After Pupils etc.) (England) Regulations 2009.

## Who is this guidance for?

### This guidance is for governing bodies of maintained schools in England[[2]](#footnote-3), proprietors of academies and designated teachers for looked-after and previously looked-after children in such schools. It may also be of interest to head teachers, Special Educational Needs Co-ordinators (SENCOs) and other teaching staff working with such children.

## Main points

For the purposes of this guidance:

* a child ‘looked after by a local authority’ is one who is looked after within the meaning of section 22 of Children Act 1989 or Part 6 of the Social Services and Well-being (Wales) Act 2014;
* a previously looked-after child is one who is no longer looked after in England and Wales because s/he is the subject of an adoption, special guardianship or child arrangements order which includes arrangements relating to with whom the child is to live, or when the child is to live with any person[[3]](#footnote-4), or has been adopted from ‘state care’ outside England and Wales; and
* a child is in ‘state care’ outside England and Wales if s/he is in the care of or accommodated by a public authority, a religious organisation or any other organisation the sole or main purpose of which is to benefit society.

### Looked-after children

Section 20 of the 2008 Act places the following duties on governing bodies:

* to designate a member of staff (the designated teacher) as having the responsibility to promote the educational achievement of looked-after children, including those aged between 16 and 18 who are registered pupils at the school;
* to ensure that the designated teacher undertakes appropriate training (section 20(2); and
* the governing body and the designated teacher must have regard to this guidance and any other relevant guidance issued by the Secretary of State.

Section 20(3) of the 2008 Act gives the Secretary of State powers to make regulations setting out the qualifications and experience which the designated teacher should have.

Following amendments by the 2017 Act, Section 2E of the Academies Act 2010 places the similar duties on Academy proprietors in England.

The *Designated Teacher (Looked-After Pupils etc) (England) Regulations 2009* require that the designated person is:

* a qualified teacher who has completed the appropriate induction period (if required) and is working as a teacher at the school (regulation 3(2)); or
* a head teacher or acting head teacher of the school (regulation 3(3)).

### Previously looked-after children

Following amendments made by the 2017 Act, section 20A of the 2008 Act and Section 2E of the Academies Act 2010 place duties on the governing body of a maintained school in England and the proprietor of an academy in England to:

* designate a member of staff to have responsibility for promoting the educational achievement of previously looked-after pupils who are no longer looked after in England and Wales because they are the subject of an adoption, special guardianship or child arrangements order, or were adopted from ‘state care’ outside England and Wales;
* ensure the designated person undertakes appropriate training; and
* ensure they and the designated teacher has regard any guidance issued by the Secretary of State.

The Secretary of State has the power to make regulations to prescribe the necessary qualifications or experience of the designated member of staff for previously looked-after children.

Designated teachers will want to satisfy themselves that the child is eligible for support by asking the child’s parents for evidence of their previously looked-after status. For children adopted outside England and Wales, the child must have been looked after by a public authority, a religious organisation or other provider of care whose sole purpose is to benefit society. Where parents are unable to provide clear evidence of their child’s status, designated teachers will need to use their discretion. In such circumstances, designated teachers could discuss eligibility with the VSH to agree a consistent approach.

## What does this mean for you?

The governing body of a maintained school and the proprietor of an academy must ensure that an appropriately qualified and experienced member of staff (hereafter referred to in this guidance as the ‘designated teacher’) undertakes the responsibilities within the school to promote the educational achievement of looked-after andpreviously looked-after children on the school’s roll. They must also ensure that the designated teacher undertakes training that is appropriate to carrying out this duty.

# Why looked-after and previously looked-after children need the support of a designated teacher?

1. Many looked-after and previously looked-after children have suffered disrupted learning, may have missed extended periods of school, and many of them have special educational needs (SEN). The gaps in their learning and, in many cases the emotional impact of their experiences, are likely to have become significant barriers to their progress. The complexity of this fragmented educational experience with high incidence of SEN, needs careful assessment and planning. Excellent practice in supporting looked-after and previously looked-after children already exists in many schools. .The designated teacher role is statutory to help ensure that effective practice becomes universal.
2. Attainment data for looked-after and previously looked-after children shows that they do not perform as well at Key Stage 2 and Key Stage 4 when compared to non-looked-after children.
3. The support that schools and designated teachers give to children who are looked-after and previously looked after should not be seen in isolation. All looked-after and previously looked-after children will have a wide range of support mechanisms that will assist in promoting their educational achievement. The child’s foster carer (or residential care worker), social worker or, for previously looked-after children, parents or guardian, will have day-to-day responsibilities for the child. Within the local authority, the VSH[[4]](#footnote-5) will provide more strategic support or advice and information for both the child and the school.

## The role of the governing body

1. The way in which the role of the designated teacher is carried out varies from school to school. It will depend on the number of looked-after and previously looked-after children on roll, and their individual needs as well as, for example, whether the school caters for primary or secondary age children. Some schools may never have had a looked-after or previously looked-after child on roll, and the designated teacher may not, therefore, be familiar with some of the issues and processes they need to know about.
2. Not all aspects of the role of the designated teacher need necessarily be carried out by a single individual or by a qualified teacher. While lead responsibility for raising attainment of looked-after and previously looked-after children on roll must rest with the designated teacher, schools will need to decide how functions within it, including pastoral and administrative tasks, are most appropriately delegated to suit their own circumstances. If, for example, a secondary school had a significant number of looked-after and previously looked-after children on roll, the governing body may decide to designate more than one teacher, perhaps with one responsible for pre-16 and a second for post-16 pupils.
3. The governing body, head teacher and school leadership team will want to consider the following in supporting the designated teacher role:

* Does the designated teacher have appropriate seniority and professional experience to provide leadership, training, information, challenge and advice to others that will influence decisions about the teaching and learning needs of looked-after and previously looked-after children?
* Does the designated teacher have appropriate seniority and skills to work with the school’s senior leadership and governing body to help ensure school policies and approaches appropriately reflect the needs of looked-after and previously looked-after children and act as a champion for them?
* Does the designated teacher have training opportunities, including time away from timetable commitments[[5]](#footnote-6), to acquire and keep up-to-date the necessary skills, knowledge and understanding to respond to the specific teaching and learning needs of looked-after and previously looked-after children, including a good knowledge of SEN?
* How does the designated teacher role contribute to the deeper understanding of everyone in the school who is likely to be involved in supporting looked-after and previously looked-after children to achieve?
* What resource implications might there be in supporting the designated teacher to carry out their role?
* What expertise can designated teachers call on within and outside the school such as SENCOs, health and mental health support?
* What monitoring arrangements might be appropriate to ensure that the role of the designated teacher is providing appropriate support for looked-after and previously looked-after children on the school roll?

1. The needs of looked-after and previously looked-after children may have implications for almost every school policy and consideration may want to be given to ensure that policies are effective in reflecting their needs. How schools monitor this is up to them, but some of the issues that may be considered are:

* that there are no unintended barriers to the admission of looked-after and previously looked-after children[[6]](#footnote-7) either at normal transition or any other point of the school year;
* whether there are any issues arising as a result of the number of looked-after and previously looked-after children on roll at the school and the number of local authorities which are involved;
* whether looked-after and previously looked-after children have made the expected or better levels of progress over the past twelve months in line with their peers (i.e. educational, social and emotional progress);
* whether the pattern of attendance and exclusions for looked-after and previously looked-after children is different to that of other children at the school;
* for looked-after children, whether the school’s policies are sensitive to their needs, e.g in accessing out of school hours learning, respecting the children’s wishes and feelings about their care status or generally meeting their needs as identified in their personal education plans (PEPs);
* whether any looked-after and previously looked-after children are identified as gifted and talented and how those needs are being met;
* whether any looked-after or previously looked-after children face additional safeguarding challenges of which the school’s designated safeguarding lead should be aware;
* whether any looked-after and previously looked-after children have special educational needs (SEN) and whether those needs are being identified and met at the appropriate level;
* whether any looked-after and previously looked-after children have mental health needs and whether those needs are being identified and met;
* whether the school’s behaviour management policy is sufficiently flexible to respond to looked-after and previously looked-after children’s challenging behaviour in the most effective way for those children;
* how the teaching and learning needs of looked-after and previously looked-after children are reflected in school policies, in particular in relation to interventions and resources;
* what the impact is of any of the school’s policies, e.g on charging for educational visits and extended school activities, on looked-after children; and
* what impact PP+ has in supporting the educational achievement of looked-after and previously looked-after children.

1. Governing bodies should, through the designated teacher, hold the school to account on how it supports its looked-after and previously looked-after children (including how the PP+ is used) and their level of progress. In some schools, designated teachers do this by providing the governing body with a regular report. The patchy nature in the numbers of looked-after and previously looked-after children in any one school means it would be best to have a flexible approach to providing such a report.

## The role of the designated teacher for looked-after and previously looked-after children

1. The designated teacher should be a central point of initial contact within the school. This helps to make sure that the school plays its role to the full in making sure arrangements are joined up and minimise any disruption to a child’s learning.
2. The most effective designated teachers have a leadership role in promoting the educational achievement of every looked-after and previously looked-after child on the school’s roll. This involves making a positive difference by promoting a whole school culture where the personalised learning needs of every looked-after and previously looked-after child matters and their personal, emotional and academic needs are prioritised.
3. Where designated teachers take lead responsibility for helping school staff to understand the things which can affect how looked-after and previously looked-after children learn and achieve, there is a greater understanding among all staff about how the whole school supports the education achievement of its looked-after pupils. This means making sure that all staff:

* have high expectations of looked-after and previously looked-after children’s learning and set targets to accelerate educational progress;
* are aware of the emotional, psychological and social effects of loss and separation (attachment awareness) from birth families and that some children may find it difficult to build relationships of trust with adults because of their experiences, and how this might affect the child’s behaviour;
* understand how important it is to see looked-after and previously looked-after children as individuals rather than as a homogeneous group, not publicly treat them differently from their peers, and show sensitivity about who else knows about their looked-after or previously looked-after status;
* appreciate the central importance of the looked-after child’s PEP in helping to create a shared understanding between teachers, carers, social workers and, most importantly, the child’s own understanding of how they are being supported;
* have the level of understanding they need of the role of social workers, VSHs and carers, and how the function of the PEP fits into the wider care planning duties of the authority which looks after the child; and
* for previously looked-after children, understand the importance of involving the child’s parents or guardians in decisions affecting their child’s education, and be a contact for parents or guardians who want advice or have concerns about their child’s progress at school.

1. Designated teachers are also likely to have a more direct and day-to-day role in promoting the educational achievement of looked-after and previously looked-after children, either directly or through appropriate delegation. This can be achieved by:

* Contributing to the development and review of whole school policies and procedures to ensure that:
  + they do not unintentionally put looked-after and previously looked-after children at a disadvantage;
  + there is effective induction for looked-after and previously looked-after children starting school, new to the school and new to care;
  + there are effective procedures in place to support a looked-after child’s learning;
  + particular account is taken of the child’s needs when joining the school and of the importance of promoting an ethos of high expectations about what s/he can achieve;
  + transitions to the next phase of a child’s education are supported effectively to avoid children losing ground – e.g. moving schools from primary to secondary school or because of a change in placement or exclusion;
  + thought is given to the future, careers advice and guidance, and financial information about where appropriate further and higher education, training and employment;
  + when enrolling at the school, parents and guardians of previously looked-after children are reminded that they need to inform the school if their child is eligible to attract PP+; and
  + there are no barriers to looked-after children accessing the general activities and experiences the school offers to all its pupils (e.g taking into account possible transport difficulties and the arrangements for looked-after children to attend meetings).
* Promoting a culture in which looked-after and previously looked-after children;
  + are able to discuss their progress and be involved in setting their own targets, have their views taken seriously, and are supported to take responsibility for their own learning;
  + are prioritised in any selection of pupils who would benefit from one-to-one tuition, and that they have access to academic focused study support;
  + are encouraged to participate in school activities and in decision making within the school and the care system;
  + believe they can succeed and aspire to further and higher education or highly skilled jobs; and
  + can discuss difficult issues (such as SEN, bullying, attendance) in a frank manner with a sympathetic and empathetic adult.
* Being a source of advice for teachers about:
  + differentiated teaching strategies appropriate for individual pupils who are looked-after or previously looked-after children; and
  + the use of Assessment for Learning (AfL) approaches to improve the short and medium term progress of looked-after and previously looked-after children, and help them and their teachers understand where they are in their learning (including any knowledge gaps), where they need to go, and how to get there.
* Working directly with looked-after and previously looked-after children and their carers, parents or guardians to:
  + promote good home-school links;
  + support progress by paying particular attention to effective communication with carers, parents or guardians;
  + ensure carers, parents or guardians understand the potential value of one-to-one tuition and are equipped to engage with it at home;
  + ensure carers, parents or guardians are aware of how the school teaches key skills such as reading and numeracy; and
  + encourage high aspirations and working with the child to plan for their future success and fulfilment.
* having lead responsibility for the development and implementation of looked-after children’s PEP within school in partnership with others as necessary; and
* working closely with the school’s Designated Safeguarding Lead to ensure that any safeguarding concerns regarding looked-after and previously looked-after children are quickly and effectively responded to.

1. When supporting previously looked-after children, designated teachers should be aware of the following: the VSH must provide information and advice to parents and designated teachers on meeting the needs of these children - this may be general information, including training opportunities, or information and advice on individual children at the request of their parents or designated teacher. The designated teacher should fully involve parents and guardians in decisions affecting their child’s education, including any requests to the VSH for advice on meeting their individual needs.

# Supporting looked-after children

1. This section covers designated teachers’ role regarding looked-after children. Requirements applying to previously looked-after children are covered in the section on [*Supporting both looked-after and previously looked-after children*](#_Supporting_looked_after).

## Developing the Personal Education Plan (PEP)

### The PEP and its importance

1. All looked-after children must have a care plan. This is drawn up and reviewed by the local authority responsible for the child. It should identify intended outcomes and objectives for the child and provide the framework to work with the child and carers in relation to their emotional and behavioural development, identity, relationships and self-care skills. The care plan must also include a health plan and a PEP.
2. The PEP is a record of the child’s education and training. It should describe what needs to happen for a looked-after child to help them fulfil their potential and reflect, but not duplicate, any existing plans such as EHC plans[[7]](#footnote-8).
3. The PEP is a vital document because it provides a ‘collective memory’ about the child’s education. It is an integral part of a looked-after child’s wider care plan.
4. The care plan and PEP may have been drawn up before the child was taken into care. However, if a child is taken into care in an emergency, the PEP must be initiated within 10 working days. An initial version must be available for the 20 working-day review of the care plan.
5. The PEP should be initiated by the social worker as part of the care plan but developed and reviewed in partnership with relevant professionals. Where the child is on the roll of a school, this will include the designated teacher, although class and subject teachers would have considerable input. If the child has SEN, the SENCO or head teacher would also contribute.
6. The PEP, in addition to being part of the overall care plan, is part of a looked-after child’s official school record. If a child moves school, the PEP should be forwarded speedily, along with other school records, to the new school when known, and to the main contact (usually the child’s social worker) in the local authority which looks after the child.
7. The PEP should help everyone gain the clear and shared understanding about the teaching and learning provision necessary to ensure academic progress and meet the child’s educational needs, describing how that will be provided. For this reason, both schools and local authorities, through strong links between the designated teacher and the VSH in the authority that looks after the child, have a shared responsibility for making the PEP a living and useful document. The most effective PEPs reflect the individual planning that all schools undertake for all of their pupils.

### Receiving the PEP in school

1. When a child on the school’s roll becomes looked after or a looked-after child transfers to the school, the local authority which looks after them must ensure that the designated teacher is notified and receives the PEP. This should be pre-populated with basic information and should include details about the child, such as:

* their age, care status, where the child lives, school history, whether the child has special educational needs (including whether they have an Education, Health and Care – EHC - Plan or statement of SEN), and how this is being addressed;
* the child’s carers and their level of delegated authority;
* the child’s parents and what restrictions might apply in relation to their contact with the child; and
* whom to contact within the local authority that looks after the child (social worker and VSH).

1. The designated teacher will then develop the PEP (see [*What the designated teachers should do with the PEP*](#_What_the_designated) )
2. Children who are already looked-after when they join the school should have an existing PEP. It should contain all the information about educational progress and how s/he learns best, and arrangements should have been made to have it transferred to the child’s new school. If the local authority has not provided the most recent PEP, the designated teacher should follow this up with the authority that looks after the child, either through the VSH or the child’s social worker.

### What the designated teacher should do with the PEP

1. To make sure the child’s PEP meets looked-after children’s needs, designated teachers will need to work closely with other teachers to assess their specific educational needs without delay. This assessment of learning needs will help to identify strengths and weaknesses and any barriers to learning and should form the basis for the development or the review and refinement of the PEP.
2. Although the designated teacher will lead on the plan within the school, other staff in the school may need to contribute to it, for instance the SENCO. The PEP is also likely to contain information about what the local authority and other agencies will do to support the child.
3. The designated teacher has a key role in making sure the PEP is effective in supporting everyone to help the looked-after pupil to make good educational progress. PEPs should:

* identify developmental and educational needs in relation to skills, knowledge, subject areas and experiences;
* set short and long-term educational attainment targets agreed in partnership with the child and the carer where appropriate;
* include a record of planned actions, including milestones on homework, extra tuition and study support, that the school and others will take to promote the educational achievement of the child, based on an assessment of their educational needs;
* include information on how the child’s progress is to be rigorously monitored;
* record details of specific interventions and targeted support that will be used to make sure personal education targets are met, especially at the end of Key Stage 2 in relation to English and mathematics, and at Key Stage 4 in achieving success in public examinations;
* say what will happen, or is already happening, to put in place any additional support which may be required - e.g. possible action to support special educational needs involving the SENCO, educational psychologist, or local authority education services (information contained within a EHC plan does not have to be duplicated in the PEP, a reference is sufficient as long as the plans work together to meet overall needs);
* set out information on what will happen or is already happening to identify and support any mental health needs relevant to the child’s education;
* set out how a child’s aspiration and self-confidence is being nurtured, especially in consideration of longer term goals towards further and higher education, work experience and career plans. Discussions about longer term goals should start early and ideally well before Year 9 (age 13-14) at school. High aspirations are crucial to successful planning for the future. They should focus on young person’s strengths and capabilities and the outcomes they want to achieve;
* include the child’s views on how they see they have progressed and what support they consider to be most effective;
* be a record of the child’s academic achievements and participation in the wider activities of the school and other out of school learning activities (e.g. sporting, personal development);
* provide information which helps all who are supporting the child’s educational achievement to understand what works for them, helping to substitute for the role that parents might otherwise provide; and
* have clear accountability in terms of who within the school is responsible for making the actions identified in the plan happen.

1. The designated teacher would normally have overall responsibility for leading the process of target setting for looked-after children in school, should monitor and track how their attainment progresses, and ensure that identified actions are put in place. The designated teacher will help the school and the local authority that looks after the child to decide what arrangements work best in the development and review of the PEP.

### Monitoring and reviewing the PEP in school

1. Designated teachers should work closely with other staff in school to make sure the child’s progress is rigorously monitored and evaluated. They should be able to:

* judge whether the teaching and learning and intervention strategies being used are working to support achievement and wellbeing; and
* know whether the young person is likely to meet the attainment targets in their PEP.

1. If the young person is not on track to meet targets, the designated teacher should be instrumental in agreeing the best way forward with them in order to make progress and that this is reflected in the PEP.
2. A child’s care plan is reviewed regularly by the authority that looks after them. These reviews are statutory and must be done at the following intervals: the first review must happen within 20 working days of the date the child became looked-after; the second at not more than three months after the first review; and the third and subsequent reviews at not more than six monthly intervals. The review is chaired by an Independent Reviewing Officer (IRO). The IRO will ask about the child’s educational progress as part of the overall care plan review and should have access to the most up-to-date PEP.
3. So that there can be an informed discussion at the statutory review of the care plan about the child’s progress in school, the designated teacher is responsible for ensuring that the PEP is:

* reviewed before the statutory review of the care plan, it is up-to-date and contains any new information since the last PEP review, including whether agreed provision is being delivered; and
* clear about what has or has not been taken forward, noting what resources may be required to further support the child and from where these may be sourced.

1. The school and the local authority which looks after the child have a shared responsibility for helping looked-after children to achieve and enjoy. Discussions about how together they can help achieve this happen through the content, implementation and review of the PEP. This may be done most effectively through a meeting involving the social worker, the young person, carers and others, such as the VSH.

## Transfer of the official school PEP record

1. The designated teacher is fundamental to helping looked-after children make a smooth transition to their next school or college. This includes arrangements to achieve speedy transfer of the looked-after child’s school records to a new school and that the local authority responsible for looking after the child has the most recent version of the PEP and that it is up to date.

## Transfer out of care

1. When children cease to be looked after, their educational needs are unlikely to have changed significantly simply because their care status has changed. Although they will no longer be required to have a PEP, designated teachers will wish to consider what is best for continuity and meeting the child’s educational needs. This will particularly apply to those who leave care through adoption, Special Guardianship or a Child Arrangements Order, where the designated teacher has a duty to promote their educational attainment. As part of this, designated teachers should maintain links with VSHs who must make advice and information available to them for the purposes of promoting the educational achievement of this group of previously looked-after children.

# Supporting looked-after and previously looked-after children

## Pupil Premium Plus (PP+)

1. Looked-after children and children adopted from care, on a special guardianship or child arrangements order are eligible for PP+ funding.[[8]](#footnote-9) All pupil premium spending should take account of the specific needs of eligible pupils. Whilst there will be some overlap with needs of economically disadvantaged children who attract the pupil premium, the extra funding provided by the PP+ reflects the significant additional barriers faced by looked-after and previously looked-after children (see [*Special educational needs and mental health*](#_Special_educational_needs)). The designated teacher has an important role in ensuring the specific needs of looked-after and previously looked-after children are understood by the rest of the school staff.
2. For looked-after children, PP+ funding is managed by the Virtual School Head (VSH) for the purpose of supporting their educational achievement. The VSH and schools, including the designated teacher, should work together to agree how this funding can most effectively be used to improve looked-after children’s attainment. All PEPs should include information about how that looked-after child is benefitting from the use of PP+ funding to improve their attainment.
3. For previously looked-after children, PP+ funding is managed by the child’s school. The amount a school receives is based on the number of eligible children recorded in the school’s annual January School Census return to the Department for Education.
4. The designated teacher should:

* for looked-after children, liaise with the VSH (or other officer) so that the designated teacher can contribute to decisions about how PP+ will support improving the child's educational outcomes;
* help raise previously looked-after children’s parents’ and guardians’ awareness of the PP+ and other support for previously looked-after children - this includes encouraging parents of eligible previously looked-after children to tell the school if their child is eligible to attract PP+ funding;
* play a key part in decisions on how the PP+ is used to support previously looked-after children; and
* encourage parents and guardians’ involvement in deciding how the PP+ is used to support their child and be the main contact for queries about its use.

1. The PP+ can be used to facilitate a wide range of educational support for looked-after children. It is important that interventions supported by pupil premium should be evidence based and in the best interests of the child.
2. Below is a summary of positive characteristics of interventions which can be helpful when considering whether an intervention might be an effective use of PP+ to support a looked-after and previously looked-after child.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Getting the most from PP+:** | |
| Approaches that are:   * Individually tailored to the needs and strengths of each pupil * Consistent: based on agreed core principles and components, but also flexible and responsive * Based on evidence of what works * Focussed on clear short-term goals which give opportunities for pupils to experience success * Include regular quality feedback from teaching staff * Engaging parents/carers in the agreement and evaluation of arrangements for education support (e.g. via the PEP) * Supporting pupil transition (e.g. primary-secondary/KS3-4) * Raising aspirations through access to high-quality educational experiences | Which emphasise:   * Relationship-building: both with appropriate adults and with peers * An emotionally intelligent approach to the setting of clear behaviour boundaries * Increasing pupil’s understanding of their own emotions and identity through an emotionally literate approach * Positive reinforcement * Building self-esteem * Relevance to the learner: relate to pupil’s interests where possible - make it matter to them * A joined-up approach involving social worker/carer/VSH and other relevant professionals * Strong and visionary leadership on the part of both of the pupil’s head teachers |

1. Further detail on the arrangements on how the pupil premium grant operates are set out in the pupil premium conditions of grant. The conditions of grant are available online.

## Raising awareness and staff training

1. A key part of the designated teacher’s role is ensuring that they, and other school staff, have strong awareness, training and skills around the specific needs of looked-after and previously looked-after children and how to support them. As part of this, designated teachers should proactively build strong links with the VSH to access training and keep up to date with research and good practice.
2. The designated teacher should ensure that teachers have awareness and understanding of the specific needs of looked-after and previously looked-after children with regards to, among other things:

* special educational needs (including speech, language and communication needs), which the SENCO can also help support;
* attendance and exclusions;
* homework;
* choosing GCSE options;
* understanding and managing any challenging behaviour;
* promoting positive educational and recreational activities, and supporting looked-after and previously looked-after children to be aspirational for their future education;
* understanding the link between emotional wellbeing and being able to make educational progress; and
* training and employment and career planning.

1. Previously looked-after children’s challenges and need for support will often continue after they leave care. However, designated teachers’ work will need to reflect that their role for previously looked-after children is different to that for looked-after children, as the local authority is no longer their corporate parent.

## Special educational needs (SEN) and mental health

1. Looked-after and previously looked-after children are more likely to have SEN and experience or social, emotional and mental health[[9]](#footnote-10) issues than their peers. For example, there may be difficulties with executive functioning skills, forming trusting relationships, social skills, managing strong feelings (such as shame, sadness, anxiety and anger), and coping with transitions and change. It is vital that designated teachers are aware of the SEN and mental health needs of looked-after and previously looked-after children.
2. Most children with SEN do not have an EHC plan. Instead, the school undertakes to meet their identified needs through SEN support. However, children with higher levels of need will have EHC plans. A significant proportion of looked-after and previously looked-after children fall in to one of these groups.
3. In respect of looked-after children, the designated teacher should ensure that:

* the special educational needs and disability (SEND) code of practice 0 to 25 years, as it relates to looked-after children, is followed; and
* children’s PEPs work in harmony with their EHC plan to, coherently and comprehensively, set out how their needs are being met. Professionals should consider how the EHC plan adds to information about how education, health and care needs will be met without duplicating information already in a child’s care plan or PEP. Equally, the child’s care plan, including PEP, should feed into the care assessment section of the EHC plan.

1. Designated teachers should work with VSH to ensure that they, and other school staff, have the skills to:

* identify signs of potential SEN and mental health issues, and know how to access further assessment and support where necessary, making full use of the SENCO and local authority support team where applicable; and
* understand the impact trauma and attachment issues can have on looked-after and previously looked-after children and their ability to engage in learning.[[10]](#footnote-11) It is also important that the designated teachers and other school staff are aware that these issues will continue to affect previously looked-after children, and the school will need to continue to respond appropriately to their needs.

1. It is important to have a means of regularly measuring the emotional and behavioural difficulties experienced by looked-after and previously looked-after children. Currently, this is often done through the Strengths and Difficulties Questionnaire (SDQ). The SDQ is a clinically validated brief behavioural screening questionnaire for use with 4-17 year-olds or 2-4 year-olds. The SDQ can help social workers and other professionals form a view about a looked-after child’s emotional well-being. It exists in three versions: for parents or carers, *teachers* and a self-evaluation for children aged 4-17.
2. Looked-after children may benefit from triangulation of the SDQ scores from their carer, teacher and, if they are aged 4 – 17, their self-evaluation to better inform the health assessment *and* PEP. Designated teachers should put in place robust arrangements to complete their element of the SDQ and engage with the relevant VSH regarding this. Designated teachers should use the results of the SDQ to help inform the child’s PEP.
3. For previously looked-after children, designated teachers should work with senior leaders in the school and parents and guardians to put in place mechanisms for understanding the emotional and behavioural needs of this group of children. The SDQ could be applied to previously looked-after children and their parents where the child’s parents or guardian supports its use.

## Relationships beyond the school

1. The family arrangements for looked-after children can be complex. Most will live with foster carers, some will live in residential children’s homes, some will live with family members, and some, in very limited circumstances, may continue to live with their parents. All looked-after children will have a social worker and some may require the involvement of other professionals, e.g. SEN and CAMHS services. Designated teachers should proactively engage with these partners to enable their school to respond effectively to looked-after and previously looked-after children needs.
2. Even though a child is looked-after, this does not necessarily mean that the birth parents will not be involved with their child’s education, particularly where children accommodated by the local authority under a section 20 order.
3. Designated teachers should discuss with the child’s social worker how the school should engage with birth parents, and ensure the school is clear about who has parental responsibility and what information can be shared with whom.
4. Previously looked-after children have parents or guardians with parental responsibility. It is important for designated teachers to get to know those who have parental responsibility and encourage them to be actively involved in their child’s education. They should be open and accessible so that those with parental responsibility feel able to approach the designated teacher to discuss the support needs of their child.

## Working with local authorities

1. Local authorities have a duty, under the Children Act 1989, to promote the educational achievement of looked-after children. They also have a duty to make advice and information available to parents, guardians and others to promote the education of previously looked-after children.
2. For looked-after children, they must give particular consideration to the implications of any decision about the child’s care which has implications for their education.
3. Local authorities are required to appoint a VSH who is a local authority officer responsible for discharging the local authority’s duty as a corporate parent to promote the educational achievement of the children it looks after as if they were in a single school.
4. To maximise their effectiveness, designated teachers should consider what arrangements the school should make to facilitate effective co-operation with other professionals, in particular the VSH and SEND department in the authority where their own school is located as well as from other local authorities which have looked-after children on roll at the school. The designated teacher should be proactive in building these relationships.
5. One of the most important factors in improving educational outcomes for looked-after children is a secure and stable school placement. It is an integral part of what needs to happen in order to narrow the gap between what they achieve compared to other children. The stronger the working links and cooperation between the school and local authority, as well as the child’s carers and whoever else is involved in providing support, the greater the chances are of keeping the child’s education and wellbeing on track.
6. The designated teacher should consider how the school works with others outside of the school to maximise the stability of education for looked-after children. In particular, they should:

* find ways of making sure that the latest information about educational progress, primarily through the PEP, is available to contribute to the statutory review process of the care plan;
* ensure mechanisms are in place to identify and inform VSHs where looked-after children are absent without authorisation and work with the responsible authority to take appropriate action to safeguard the child[[11]](#footnote-12);
* talk to the child’s social worker and/or others in the local authority, such as the VSH or other local authority officer, regarding any decision about changes in care placements which will disrupt a child’s education or training;
* provide advice in such cases about the likely impact of disrupting the child’s education and what the local authority should do in order to minimise the disruption if a move in educational placement cannot be avoided; and
* make sure that if a looked-after child moves school the designated teacher at the new school is provided with any information they need to help the transition process.

1. For previously looked-after children, the VSHs are no longer acting as the corporate parent: their role is limited to providing information and advice to parents and schools, including training to raise awareness and understanding of their needs. The designated teacher may, however, seek the advice of the VSH about meeting the needs of individual children with the agreement of the child’s parents or guardians. It is, therefore, important that the designated teacher establishes a good working relationship with the VSH for their area.

## Working with carers and parents

1. Designated teachers who work closely with a looked-after child’s carer will find that this makes a big difference to how they are able to provide effective support for the child. How this is achieved will depend on the school’s existing arrangements for engaging with those who have parental responsibility for a child. The local authority should make sure the designated teacher knows about things, such as whether the child is on a care order or is voluntarily accommodated, and the scope of the carer’s responsibility for giving permissions.
2. Carers should take an active role in participation in PEP planning, and schools should consider what they can do to encourage and support carers in supporting the education of the children they look after.
3. Designated teachers should make sure that:

* there is an agreed process in place for how the school works in partnership with the child’s carer and other professionals, such as the child’s social worker, in order to review and develop the child’s educational progress and how each person will contribute to driving up the child’s educational achievement;
* school policies in relation to, for example, home-school agreements, time-keeping and attendance, and homework diaries and parents’ evenings are communicated to carers and social workers and, where appropriate, birth parents, so that looked-after children are not disadvantaged; and
* the child’s teachers know the most appropriate person to contact when necessary. For example, in some cases authority to sign permission slips for school trips will be delegated to the carer by the social worker but for some children permission will be needed from the child’s social worker.

1. For previously looked-after children, the designated teacher should work closely with their parents and guardians as they will understand their child’s needs better than anyone else. The designated teacher should make themselves known to parents and guardians as someone they can talk to about issues affecting their child’s education. They should be encouraged to participate in discussions about their child’s support needs and strategies to meet identified needs. The views and wishes of parents and guardians should be respected at all times.

## Exclusions

1. Designated teachers should have regard to the Department’s statutory guidance on [Exclusions from maintained schools, academies and pupil referral units in England](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/school-exclusion). Where a looked-after child is at risk of exclusion, the designated teacher should contact the relevant authority’s VSH as soon as possible to help support early, effective intervention with behavioural issues and avoid exclusion becoming necessary. Where a previously looked-after child is at risk of exclusion, the designated teacher should talk to the child’s parents or guardians before seeking the advice of the VSH on avoiding exclusion.

**Further information**

**Useful resources and external organisations**

* *A good practice guide for parents: meeting the needs of adopted and permanently placed children* ([Adoption UK](https://www.adoptionuk.org/our-workshops/teaching-staff-training-including-inset-life-classroom))
* [*A good practice guide for schools: understanding and meeting the needs of children who are looked-after, fostered, adopted or otherwise permanently placed*](http://www.pac-uk.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/05/A-Good-Practice-Guide-for-Schools.pdf) ([PAC](http://www.pac-uk.org/), 2013)
* [Become](http://www.becomecharity.org.uk/) (formerly The Who Cares? Trust)
* *Framework and evaluation schedule: children in need of help and protection and care leavers and Local Safeguarding Children Boards,* [Inspecting local authority children’s services: framework](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/inspecting-local-authority-childrens-services-framework) (Guidance, Ofsted)
* [*Framework and evaluation schedule: children in need of help and protection and care leavers and Local Safeguarding Children Boards*](https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/590900/Framework_and_evaluation_schedule_-_Inspection_of_local_authority_children_s_services.pdf)(Ofsted 2017)
* National Association of Virtual School Heads
* [National Network for the Education of Care Leavers](http://www.nnecl.org/) - Higher education activities and resources for care leavers, children in care and those who support them
* [The National Children's Bureau](https://www.ncb.org.uk/)

**Research**

* [*The impact of virtual schools on the educational progress of looked-after children*](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/the-impact-of-virtual-schools-on-the-education-of-looked-after-children)(Reseach and analysis, Ofsted, 2012)
* [The All-Party Parliamentary Group for Looked-After Children and Care Leavers: *Education Matters in Care*](http://dera.ioe.ac.uk/15782/1/Education_Matters_in_Care_September_2012.pdf). A report by the independent cross-party inquiry into the educational attainment of looked-after children in England.
* [Attachment aware schools](https://www.bathspa.ac.uk/education/research/attachment-aware-schools/) (Bath Spa University)
* [*The educational progress of looked-after children in England: linking care and educational data*](http://reescentre.education.ox.ac.uk/research/educational-progress-of-looked-after-children/) (Rees Centre)
* [*Looked-after children: good practice in schools*](http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20141107071036/http:/www.ofsted.gov.uk/resources/looked-after-children-good-practice-schools) (Ofsted, 2008)

**Practice Tools**

* [Education Endowment Foundation (EEF) teaching-learning-toolkit](https://educationendowmentfoundation.org.uk/resources/teaching-learning-toolkit)

This provides useful information and evidence on effectiveness of types of support which can be facilitated by pupil premium funding.

**Mental Health**

* [Adoption Support Fund](http://www.adoptionsupportfund.co.uk/) (ASF) - The ASF was established to help pay for essential therapeutic services for adoptive families as and when they need it. It is available for children up to, and including, the age of 21 (or 25 with an EHC Plan) who have been adopted from local authority care in England or adopted from Wales, Scotland, Northern Ireland but living in England. From 1 April 2016, the Fund became available for intercountry adoptions (once the placement has been made and the child is in England) and for Special Guardians who care for children who were looked-after immediately prior to the Special Guardianship Order.
* [*Mental health and behaviour in schools*](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/mental-health-and-behaviour-in-schools--2) (Guidance, DfE)
* [MindEd](https://www.minded.org.uk/) - free online training materials and educational resource on children and young people’s mental health for profressionals, volunteers and families.
* [NICE guideline: Children’s attachment: attachment in children and young people who are adopted from care, in care or at high risk of going into care](https://www.nice.org.uk/guidance/ng26/resources/childrens-attachment-attachment-in-children-and-young-people-who-are-adopted-from-care-in-care-or-at-high-risk-of-going-into-care-1837335256261) - This guideline covers the identification, assessment and treatment of attachment difficulties in children and young people up to age 18 who are adopted from care, in special guardianship, looked after by local authorities in foster homes (including kinship foster care), residential settings and other accommodation, or on the edge of care.
* [Strength and Difficulties Questionnaire](http://www.sdqinfo.com/)

**Other relevant departmental advice and statutory guidance**

* [Adoption: statutory guidance](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/adoption-statutory-guidance-2013) (DfE, 2013)
* [Careers guidance provision for young people in schools](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/careers-guidance-provision-for-young-people-in-schools) (DfE statutory guidance, 2015)
* [Children Act 1989: care planning, placement and case review](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/children-act-1989-care-planning-placement-and-case-review) (DfE guidance)
* [Children Act 1989: planning transition to adulthood for care leavers](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/children-act-1989-transition-to-adulthood-for-care-leavers) (DfE Statutory guidance)
* [Directors of children’s services: roles and responsibilities](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/directors-of-childrens-services-roles-and-responsibilities) (DfE statutory guidance, 2013)
* [Improving looked-after children’s attainment in primary schools](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/improving-the-attainment-of-looked-after-children-in-primary-schools-guidance-for-schools) (DfE guidance, 2009)
* [Improving looked-after children’s attainment in secondary schools](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/improving-the-attainment-of-looked-after-children-in-secondary-schools-guidance-for-schools) (DfE guidance, 2009)
* [Independent reviewing officers’ handbook](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/independent-reviewing-officers-handbook) (DfE Statutory guidance)
* [Keeping children safe in education](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/keeping-children-safe-in-education--2) (DfE Statutory guidance, 2015)
* [Mental health and behaviour in schools](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/mental-health-and-behaviour-in-schools--2) (DfE guidance, 2014)
* [Pupil premium: funding and accountability for schools](https://www.gov.uk/guidance/pupil-premium-information-for-schools-and-alternative-provision-settings#using-the-pupil-premium-effectively) (DfE/EFA guidance, 2014)
* [School admissions code](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/school-admissions-code--2) (DfE statutory guidance, 2014)
* [School exclusion](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/school-exclusion) (DfE statutory guidance, 2012)
* [SEND code of practice 0 to 25 years](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/send-code-of-practice-0-to-25) (DfE/DoH statutory guidance, 2014)

# Annex 1 Useful questions in developing effective practice

## Planning

* Does the school’s planning include material on raising the attainment of looked-after and previously looked-after children?
* How does the school develop strategies that encourage collaboration with other agencies and services, e.g. VSHs, health professionals, CAMHS, school attendance services?
* What is the school’s approach on professional development for all staff in contact with vulnerable children?
* How does the school assist local authorities with requests to provide data on attendance, attainment and exclusions?

## Raising staff awareness

* What safeguards does the school have in place for sharing sensitive information about individual looked-after and previously looked-after children with relevant staff members?
* What is the procedure for liaising with carers/residential children’s homes and social services – in particular the child’s social worker – to ensure that the school has relevant information about a child’s care history?
* How are the child’s achievements communicated to the child, the child’s corporate parent, adoptive parents birth parents (where appropriate) and carer/guardian?
* What training is in place for staff to ensure they have the skills to meet looked-after and previously looked-after children’s needs?

## Admissions

* How are applications handled after the normal admission round?
* What barriers are there to the admission of looked-after and previously looked-after children[[12]](#footnote-13),particularly outside normal transition, and how do you plan to overcome these?
* What are the arrangements for welcoming new looked-after and previously looked-after pupils, and do they take into account that these children (perhaps arriving mid-term) may have additional support needs?
* What does the school do to ensure that new admissions are well supported by their peers?

## Record keeping and transfer

* Who in school reviews and keeps the looked-after child’s PEP up-to-date?
* Who updates school records with current addresses of carers, birth parents, social worker, etc?
* What is the procedure to prepare information for transfer if a looked-after child changes school?

## Promoting inclusive schooling and good home-school communication

* Does the school have good communication channels with carers, adoptive parents and guardians, and work with them to ensure that their child is well supported in school?
* How does the school record who is entitled to a looked-after child’s report, receives invitation to parents’ evenings and other school events?
* Are carers given a named person, such as the designated teacher, to contact if they have concerns?
* Are carers, adoptive parents and guardians asked to sign the home school agreement even when their child may be placed temporarily in the school?
* What steps have been taken to ensure that carers have understood and signed the home school agreement?
* Does the school charging policy need to be changed to ensure better take-up of trips among groups of children, such as those who are looked after?
* Are a range of study support and out-of-school opportunities such as homework clubs, careers guidance and work experience available to looked-after children even if they join school mid-year?

## Promoting inclusive schooling: curriculum and options

* Have the needs of looked-after and previously looked-after children been considered in the context of the school’s curriculum?
* What is the process when making a decision to place a young person on an alternative curriculum at KS4? Does the school always consult relevant professionals, including the VSH, the young person and their carers?
* Is flexible personalised learning available to looked-after and previously looked-after children?
* Does the school have a good baseline of information – informed by transfer of school records and thorough assessments – so that barriers to learning are quickly identified and actions are put in place to secure each pupil’s progress?
* Is the school timetable flexible with regard to outside fixed activities?

## Promoting high expectations and achievement

* Are appropriate learning targets being set for looked-after and previously looked-after children in the school that include measures to accelerate their progress?
* What are the specific barriers to achievement facing looked-after and previously looked-after children, and can the school take action to remove them?
* Is there good liaison with foster carers, children’s homes managers, parents and guardians to support children’s learning?
* If looked-after children and previously looked-after children get behind, how is this identified and help provided?
* How does the school celebrate the educational successes of looked-after and previously looked-after children?
* Would specific interventions, such as regular access to a learning mentor or one-to-one tuition, help looked-after children succeed?
* What revision support is available for examinations for children at risk of underachieving? How are looked-after and previously looked-after children encouraged and supported to attend these?
* How are looked-after children and previously looked-after children encouraged and supported to access taster activities for further and higher education?
* How are looked-after children and previously looked-after children supported if they are gifted and talented?

## Special Educational Needs (SEN)

* How does the school ensure prompt identification of SEN of looked-after and previously looked-after children?
* Are carers of looked-after children informed that the child has SEN and that they can get help from the Information, Advice and Support Services?[[13]](#footnote-14)
* How are carers/social workers involved in assessments and reviews?
* How are young people involved in reviews and target setting?
* Is the level of support given to looked-after children with SEN sufficient and meeting their needs considering their status?
* Is the SENCO (where appropriate) involved in PEP, care and, if applicable, ECH plan reviews?
* Are there particular staff training needs in connection with meeting the needs of looked-after and previously looked-after children?

## Exclusions

* What strategies does the school use to avoid exclusion of vulnerable children including looked-after and previously looked-after children?
* When considering exclusion, does the head teacher and the governing body have regard to the Department for Education’s guidance on exclusion?
* Is there any trend in exclusion rates of looked-after and previously looked-after children?
* Is the appeal process fully explained to social workers, foster carers, residential social workers, parents and guardians when a looked-after or previously looked-after child is excluded?
* Are young people in care encouraged to attend governors’ hearings which are reviewing their exclusion?
* Has the appropriate person/team in the local authority with responsibility for children missing education been notified of the child's exclusion?
* What are the reintegration arrangements for looked-after and previously looked-after children who have been excluded?
* What other agencies are working with the child, and have they delivered the necessary support, e.g. educational or clinical psychology/CAMHS?
* Where a looked-after child is at risk of exclusion does their PEP include pastoral support provision?

## Promoting health (including mental health)

* Are the needs of looked-after children considered in health-promoting schemes?
* Do the citizenship and PHSE curricula take full account of including children whose experiences and understanding of ‘family’ may be different?
* Do staff have awareness and act on early potential signs of mental health problems and know who to highlight this to so potential concerns can be raised and appropriate further assessment considered?

## Pastoral support

* What targeted interventions can the school initiate that focus on groups of children who have known risk factors, such as being looked-after or previously looked-after?
* How does the school behaviour policy pre-empt escalating behaviour problems?
* Do staff working with looked-after children (including those placed for adoption) and previously looked-after children have a sufficient understanding of how problems with attachment can impact on a child’s behaviour and attainment?
* How does the school ensure that initiatives such as lunchtime clubs and anti-bullying work include looked-after and previously looked-after children?
* Does the school have procedures for contacting relevant professional help for specific problems, e.g. CAMHS, educational psychologist?
* Are looked-after children’s carers and previously looked-after children’s parents or guardians contacted on the first day of any unexplained absence?
* Are carers, parents and guardians aware of the school’s anti-bullying policies?
* How do staff work to build positive relationships with vulnerable children, including looked-after and previously looked-after children?

## Study support

* Does the school regularly consult with carers, parents and guardians, looked-after children and previously looked-after children about study support activities?
* Are there effective intervention strategies such as one-to-one tuition provided for every looked-after and previously looked-after child who need them?
* Are looked-after young people/care leavers going on to 6th Form told about the 16-19 bursary?

# Annex 2 Glossary

The information in this section is not exhaustive but is intended to help governors and designated teachers understand some of the terms they may encounter in relation to looked-after and previously looked-after children.

**Who are looked-after children?**

Under the Children Act 1989, a child is looked-after by a local authority if s/he is in their care or is provided with accommodation for more than 24 hours by the authority. They include the following:

* children who are accommodated by the local authority under a voluntary agreement with their parents (section 20);
* children who are the subject of a care order (section 31(1)) or interim care order (section 38); and
* children who are the subject of emergency orders for the protection of the child (section 44).

**What is the difference between being “accommodated” and being on a care order?**

Looked-after children are “accommodated” by the local authority under section 20 when:

* there is no person who has parental responsibility for them;
* the child is lost or abandoned;
* the person who has been caring for him or her is prevented from providing him or her with suitable accommodation or care.

The local authority is also empowered to provide accommodation for any child if it will safeguard or promote their welfare.

The majority of children who are being accommodated by the local authority will be doing so with the full agreement of those who have parental responsibility for them. In practice, children are accommodated because there are particularly difficult family circumstances which mean that they cannot be cared for in their normal family environment. While they are accommodated, the child’s parents (or guardians) retain full parental responsibility and may, at any time, remove them from local authority provided accommodation.

Some looked-after children are the subject of a care order. If the local authority believes that a child has suffered or is likely to suffer “significant harm” if they remain with their birth family, then they can apply to the courts for a care order to assume parental responsibility for the child. While it is possible that children on care orders live with their parents or other family members if that is what the courts decide, most will live with foster carers.

**Admission requirements**

Regulations made under the School Standards and Framework Act 1998 require admission authorities for maintained schools to give looked-after children highest priority in their admission arrangements. The School Admissions Code places this same requirement on academies and, in addition, requires maintained schools and academies to also give previously looked-after children highest priority in their admission arrangements. This will help ensure that they obtain a place at their preferred schools. Looked-after children and previously looked-after children **must** take precedence over those on a waiting list and **cannot** be refused a place because of having challenging behaviour.

Under the Code, previously looked-after children are those who were looked after by a local authority in England and leave care due to an adoption, special guardianship or child arrangements order. This does not include previously looked-after children from Wales and children adopted from ‘state care’ outside England.

Outside the normal admissions round, local authorities may direct other admission authorities for any maintained school to admit a looked-after child to the school best suited to their needs. Such action must be taken in the best interests of the child. Before giving a direction, the local authority must consult the admission authority for the school they propose to specify in the direction. The admission authority then has seven days to inform the local authority if it is willing to admit the child without being directed to do so.

If, following the consultation, the local authority decides to issue the direction, it must first inform the admission authority, the governing body (if the governing body is not the admission authority), the head teacher and, if the school is in another local authority area, the maintaining local authority. If the admission authority (or the governing body if it is not the admission authority, and only in relation to a looked-after child who has previously been excluded from at least two schools) considers that admission of the child would seriously prejudice the provision of efficient education or efficient use of resources, the admission authority has seven days in which to refer the case to the Schools Adjudicator. The Adjudicator may either uphold the direction or, if the local authority that looks after the child agrees, determine that another school in England must admit the child. The Adjudicator’s decision is binding.

Local authorities can also ask the Secretary of State to direct academies to admit looked-after children.

**Adoption**

Some looked-after children are placed for adoption and will live with their prospective new parents prior to the final Adoption Order. When that happens, if they are of statutory school age, they may stay at their existing school or move to a new school. Before the final Adoption Order is made by the courts, the child will retain their looked-after legal status. That means that, for example, although placed for adoption, they will have an adoption plan and a PEP. They should continue to be treated in the same way as any other looked-after child in relation to the designated teacher’s role.

Once the final Adoption Order is made, the child will no longer be looked-after. However, his/her educational, social and emotional needs will not change overnight. This is why in 2014, previously looked-after children who left care through an adoption, special guardianship or child arrangements order retained many of the educational entitlements they had whilst they were in care, such as priority admission and the PP+, and why, through the Children and Social Act 2017, schools and local authorities continue to have a duty to promote their educational achievement.

**Carers**

A very important aspect of improving the achievement of looked-after children will be the relationship established by the carer with school staff.

The nature of the carer will vary depending on the type of care placement, e.g. a residential care worker for those looked-after children placed in a care home, or a foster carer for children placed with a family. The carer could be a member of the child’s family and some looked-after children are living with their parents – possibly as a prelude to returning home permanently from a care placement.

It will be important for school staff to have accurate and up-to-date information so that they know who should receive information between school and home.

**Children and Young Persons Act 2008**

This Act amends the Children Act 1989 and is intended to improve the transparency and quality of the existing care planning process. It places duties on the local authority looking after a child to avoid disruption to a looked-after child’s education and training wherever possible.

**Children and Social Work Act 2017**

This Act amends the Children Act 1989, the Children and Young Persons Act 2008 and the Academies Act 2010, and is intended to improve decision making and support for looked-after and previously looked-after children. For the key duties imposed by this Act relevant to this guidance, please see [*Previously looked-after children*](#_Previously_looked_after).

**‘Care leaver’**

Local authorities often talk about ‘care leavers’. When they do, they are talking about children who fall within one of the following categories as defined by the Children Act 1989: ‘eligible child’, ‘relevant child’ or ‘former relevant child’.

An “eligible child” is a young person aged 16-17 who has been looked-after for the prescribed period (13 weeks since the age of 14), and is then eligible for services under the Children Act 1989, and who remains looked-after by the local authority.

A “relevant child” is a young person aged 16-17 who has been looked-after for the prescribed period (13 weeks since the age of 14) and is then eligible for services under the Children Act 1989, and who is no longer looked after by the local authority.

A “former relevant child” is a young person aged 18-21 (i.e. legally adult) who was either an eligible or relevant child. They are also eligible for services under the Children Act 1989.

Designated teachers have responsibility to promote the educational achievement of *relevant children* and *former relevant* children.

**Care planning and reviewing**

All looked-after children have a care plan which sets out objectives for work with the child, the birth family and the carers in relation to the child’s development needs. Components of the plan cover health, education, emotional and behavioural development, identity, family and social relationships, social presentation and self-care skills. The local authority is responsible for making sure the overall care plan covers these different strands in a way that meets the child’s needs. These plans are reviewed at set times which are laid down within the statutory framework of the Children Act 1989 and associated care planning regulations.

**Independent Reviewing Officer (IRO)**

Section 118 of the Adoption and Children Act 2002 inserted new provisions into section 26 of the Children Act 1989 requiring local authorities to appoint an independent reviewing officer (IRO). The Review of Children's Cases (Amendment) (England) Regulations 2004 were made under section 26 (as amended).

Those regulations require all local authorities to appoint an IRO to participate in the statutory meetings to review the care plan of each looked-after child.

The IRO usually takes on the role of chairing the meeting and is also responsible for monitoring the performance of the local authority's functions in respect of each review.

The 2008 Act includes provisions that strengthen the role of the IRO. This group of social work professionals will have a crucial role in ensuring that looked-after children are able to meaningfully participate in planning for their own care, and that the care plan that the local authority prepares for them is based on a thorough assessment of all aspects of the individual child’s needs.

**Information Communications Technology (ICT)**

ICT can play a valuable role in supporting children’s learning. Designated teachers may wish to work with the child’s carers and social worker to help ensure that looked-after children have appropriate access to ICT, including through any schemes which the local authority can access to prioritise ICT provision for looked-after children and care leavers.

**Out-of-authority placements**

Up to 37% of looked-after children do not live in the authority which looks after them.[[14]](#footnote-15) Schools may, therefore, have contact with authorities other than the one in which the school is located. It may also be the case that a school will have more than one looked-after child on roll, and that those young people will be looked after by different local authorities. Schools may, therefore, find themselves dealing with a number of local authorities. The VSH (or equivalent), or dedicated looked-after children education team in the local authority where the school is located, should be a useful source of help and advice in facilitating contact with staff in other local authorities.

**Pathway plan**

All young people who are aged 16+ who have been looked after by a local authority for at least 13 weeks since the age of 14, and who are still looked after, will be entitled to services under the Children Act 1989. Their care plan, of which the PEP is part, will become their pathway plan. The pathway plan undertaken around a young person’s 16th birthday should start to identify the young person’s long-term needs, including the skills required for independence and the required programme of assistance. The local authority also has a duty to maintain a pathway plan for those young people who leave care at 16 and 17, who were previously *eligible* and are known as *relevant* (see *care leaver* definition above) and those young people aged 18-21 who were either *eligible* or *relevant*. This plan is maintained until the young person is 21, or longer if he or she remains in a programme of education.

**Permission slips**

This is a common cause of concern for schools when they need permission for children to take part in activities such as school trips. While the responsibility for this rests with the child’s social worker, the task of signing permission slips can be delegated by social workers to carers. If this is the case, then it should be noted in the child’s personal education plan. No looked-after child should miss out on the opportunity of a school trip as a result of delays in obtaining a permission slip. Schools should be told by the child’s social worker whom the school needs to approach for permissions. As a general policy, it would be good practice for schools to allow enough time to obtain permission and should not wait until permission has been granted before reserving a place for the child.

**Personal Education Plan (PEP)**

This is part of a looked-after child’s care plan and needs to be developed with the school. It forms a record of what needs to happen and who will make it happen to ensure a looked-after child reaches their full potential.

**PEP review**

Local authorities have a duty to carry out a review of the care plan of all children they look after in line with the statutory timetable established in care planning regulations. The reviews are carried out 28 days after the child becomes looked-after, at the three and six month’s points and, then subsequently, at six-monthly intervals. Reviews of the care plan can, if there is a significant change in the child’s circumstances, should take place outside of these timescales. If there is a significant change in the child’s circumstances which impacts on education, it is very important that the PEP is reviewed and amended to ensure that it continues to meet the child’s needs.

**Child arrangement orders (formerly Residence Orders)**

A child arrangements order settles the arrangements for where a child or young person must live and gives that person, or persons, parental responsibility (PR). It can be made in favour of more than one person, even when those people do not live together. If this is the case, the order may specify the period during which the child is to live in different households.

It is a flexible order, able to accommodate a variety of shared care arrangements. The intention is that both parents should feel they have a continuing role to play in relation to their children, on a defined basis, if necessary. Making of an arrangement order in favour of one parent does not take away parental responsibility from the other.

The children's services within local authorities have a power, but not a duty, to pay an allowance to the holder of the child arrangements order.

Children placed on child arrangements orders are not looked-after children and they will not necessarily have been looked after prior to being placed on an arrangement order. In some cases, however, children who are looked-after will be placed on a child arrangement order when they cease to be looked-after. These children retain the educational entitlements they had while they were in care and will continue to have access to the VSH and the designated teacher.

**Special Guardianship Orders (SGOs)**

Special Guardianship is designed to provide children with greater security than long-term fostering without the absolute legal severance from the birth family which stems from an adoption order. Parents of a child cannot become a child’s special guardian. A court may make a guardianship order for a child on application of any guardian of the child, a local authority’s foster carer with whom the child lives, or anyone with whom the child has lived for three of the last five years. Children on an SGO are not defined as being *looked-after,* and the child is no longer in the *care system*. Parental responsibility is retained by birth parent(s) and guardian(s).

Children placed on SGOs may have been looked-after immediately prior to the Order being made. These children retain the educational entitlements they had whilst they were in care and will continue to have access to the VSH and to the designated teacher.

**Special Educational Needs (SEN)**

On average, 27% of looked-after children have an Education Health and Care (EHC) plan. Another 30% will be on SEN support (as they have SEN, but not an EHC plan).[[15]](#footnote-16) Sometimes, the SEN of looked-after children are overlooked or support is delayed because learning difficulties (and often speech, language and communication problems) are attributed to their social and emotional circumstances, frequent moves disrupt assessments and provision, and some looked-after children are placed out-of-authority, increasing the difficulties in ensuring efficient information sharing and communication.

For many children, it is parents who are active in alerting the school to potential problems and supporting the school at home. Carers often need extra help, information and support, especially if their own children are grown-up or they have no experience with the SEN processes.

If a looked-after child has an EHC plan, the information it contains does not need to be duplicated in the personal education plan - it is sufficient to include relevant information from the EHC plan and annual reviews of that plan in the PEP, and append the PEP to the EHC plan. The important thing is that the plans work well together to secure all the child’s needs. It is considered good practice to align the annual review of the EHC plan with a PEP review.

Where a young person has an EHC plan and a Transition Plan drawn up under that plan, it is good practice to make the pathway plan (see definition above) one and the same document.

For children and young people in or beyond Year 9 (aged 13-14) with EHC plans, local authorities have a legal duty to include provision to assist in preparing for adulthood in the EHC plan review.

**Special Educational Needs Co-ordinators (SENCOs)**

All maintained schools are required to have a SENCO who is a qualified teacher. They must achieve a National Award in Special Educational Needs Coordination within three years of appointment.

In some cases, the governing body may consider that it is appropriate for the SENCO to also take on the role of the designated teacher for looked-after and previously looked-after children. However, not all looked-after and previously looked-after children will have SEN, and the governing body may not automatically consider it appropriate to appoint the SENCO to undertake this role without full consideration. Where the role is carried out by a person other than the SENCO, designated teachers should work closely with the SENCO to ensure the implications of a child being both looked after or previously looked-after and having SEN are fully understood by the relevant school staff.

**Virtual School Head (VSH)**

Since 2014 all local authorities are required to appoint an officer to discharge the duty placed on every local authority under the Children Act 1989 to promote the educational achievement of the children it looks after as if they were in a single school.

The VSH role is about raising attainment and ensuring progression of all looked-after children from that authority. They work strategically across the authority and with schools to monitor and support the educational achievement of looked-after children as if they were in a single school.

The Children and Social Work Act 2017 extends the role the VSH to include providing information and advice to schools, parents and guardians in respect of previously looked-after children.

**Virtual schools**

Most local authorities have adopted a virtual school model to support the VSH’s role. The VSH and the virtual school will be a very important partner for the designated teacher and will provide an invaluable source of support and advice to designated teachers both about individual children and the education of looked-after children more generally.

Virtual schools may be able to:

* provide information on specialist services;
* help identify resources to support specific activities;
* co-ordinate support that may be required beyond that which is already provided by educational services; and
* provide training for designated teachers on aspects of social care.



© Crown copyright 2017

You may re-use this document/publication (not including logos) free of charge in any format or medium, under the terms of the Open Government Licence v2.0. To view this licence, visit [www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/version/2](http://www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/version/2) or email: [psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk](mailto:psi@nationalarchives.gsi.gov.uk).

Where we have identified any third party copyright information you will need to obtain permission from the copyright holders concerned.

Any enquiries regarding this publication should be sent to us at: [www.education.gov.uk/contactus](http://www.education.gov.uk/contactus).

This document is available for download at [ ### insert web address for publication ### ]

1. Under the Children Act 1989, a child is looked after by a local authority if s/he is in their care or is provided with accommodation for more than 24 hours by the authority. They include the following:

   1. children who are accommodated by the local authority under a voluntary agreement with their parents (section 20);
   2. children who are the subject of a care order (section 31(1)) or interim care order (section 38); and

   (iii) children who are the subject of emergency orders for the protection of the child (section 44).

   [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
2. A ‘maintained school’ means a community school, foundation school, voluntary aided school, voluntary controlled school, community special school, foundation special school or maintained nursery school. [↑](#footnote-ref-3)
3. This duty does not apply to Child Arrangement Orders which only govern where a child is to spend time and/or contact. [↑](#footnote-ref-4)
4. The Children and Families Act 2014 amends section 22 of the Children Act 1989 to require local authorities in England to appoint an officer employed by that or another authority in England to discharge the authority’s duty to promote the educational achievement of the children it looks after. [↑](#footnote-ref-5)
5. Most VSHs agree that, as a minimum, designated teachers should have two days a year for training opportunities specific to factors that impact on the attainment of looked-after children. As previously looked-after children face very similar challenges, it should be possible to include meeting the needs of these children as part of the same training. [↑](#footnote-ref-6)
6. For the purpose of school admissions, **a looked-after child** is a child who is (a) in the care of an English local authority, or (b) being provided with accommodation by such a local authority in the exercise of its social services functions (see Section 22(1) of the Children Act 1989). **A previously-looked-after child** is a child adopted from the care of an English local authority under the Adoption Act 1976 or the Adoption and Children’s Act 2002 or who, immediately after being looked after by an English local authority, became the subject of a special guardianship or child arrangements order and are still subject to such orders. [↑](#footnote-ref-7)
7. Local authorities must complete the transition which involves changing from statements of SEN to EHC plans and the new legal framework under the Children and Families Act 2014 by 1 April 2018. [↑](#footnote-ref-8)
8. Children looked after by English local authorities and those previously looked after by an English or Welsh local authority are eligible for PP+ (this does not include children adopted from ‘state care’ outside England). Children looked after by Welsh local authorities are eligible for the Welsh [*Pupil Development Grant or Early Years Pupil Development Grant*](http://gov.wales/topics/educationandskills/schoolshome/deprivation/pdg-and-early-years-pdg/?lang=en). [↑](#footnote-ref-9)
9. Social, emotional and mental health is one of the four broad areas of children’s SEN identified in Special Educational Needs and Disability Code of Practice 0 – 25 years (see Paragraph 5.32). [↑](#footnote-ref-10)
10. Being “attachment aware”, i.e. ensuring that the school understands attachment theory and the impact of attachment disorders on a child’s emotional development and learning and adopts a whole school approach to identifying and supporting pupils with attachment difficulties. [↑](#footnote-ref-11)
11. Children going missing from education can be an indicator of significant safeguarding concerns; therefore, identification and response where children are at risk of or do go missing from education is important. Further information on this issue is available in [Keeping Children Safe in Education](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/keeping-children-safe-in-education--2). [↑](#footnote-ref-12)
12. See footnote six for definition of looked-after and previously looked-after children regarding school admissions. [↑](#footnote-ref-13)
13. These services are to support and work in partnership with children, young people, parents, local authorities, CCG's and other relevant partners. [↑](#footnote-ref-14)
14. [SFR 41/2016 Children looked-after in england including-adoption 2015-to-2016 (see Table A4)](https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/children-looked-after-in-england-including-adoption-2015-to-2016) [↑](#footnote-ref-15)
15. [SFR12/2017 March 2017: Outcomes of children looked-after by local authorities in England, 31 March 2016](https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/outcomes-for-children-looked-after-by-las-31-march-2016) (Table 4A) [↑](#footnote-ref-16)